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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

      MEETING MINUTES

January 7, 2010

Approved by:________________

Date:_______________________

Board members Present:      Arthur Keown, Chairman; Rick Deschenes, Clerk; Russ Sylvia,

                                             Gerald Page (MGL ch.39 §23D); Jeff Fenuccio (MGL ch.39 §23D)  

Secretary:    Lynn Dahlin

Others in Attendance: Richard Valentino, Chairman Millbury B.O.A.; Mariangela Romeo; Robert  Nunnemacher; Chris Mutti; Stem Brote; Jamie Margoupis; Tim Kane; Mark Anderson. Heritage Design Group; Kate & Bob Perry, Rapheal Diana; Jessica White, Mr. & Mrs. Robert Hachett, Richard Burns

7:30pm – Public Hearing:

To consider the petition of Mariangela Romeo. for a finding from MGL.Sect. 6 for an expansion of a non-conforming structure as well as a front yard setback variance. The property is known as 8 West Sutton Road and is located in the R-1 Zoning District.

A.Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Mariangela Romeo proposed to construct a front porch in order to take advantage of the views of Lake Singletary as well as construct living space above an existing non-conforming garage.

A.Keown questioned if the porch was covered or screened in and it was answered that it would be covered but open.

J. Fenuccio questioned the stairs and a possible additional encroachment and it was explained that they were uncovered.

Individual Site inspections to be performed

All present in favor or opposition: None

R. Deschenes motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the hearing until February 4, at 7:40pm.

7:35pm – Public Hearing Continued

Jamie Margoupis, 208 Uxbridge Road: Front Yard Setback variance request

 R. Deschenes motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote unanimous to reconvene the hearing.

Hearing no new discussion s/p site visit, R. Deschenes motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous to close the hearing.

7:40pm – Decision

Frank G. Rourke, 4 Davis Circle

J. Fenuccio motioned, and R. Sylvia seconded, and the vote was unanimous to grant the variance as requested for a (11)-ft +/- front setback variance.

Related discussion: 

J. Fenuccio noted that after his site inspection he had no concerns regarding the request. The house lots in the area are small.

A.Keown noted that the request did not derogate from the intent of the bylaw and was not detrimental to the neighborhood.

Approval of Minutes:

R. Sylvia motioned, R. Deschenes seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the November 5, 2009 and December 3, 2009 Minutes

7:45pm - Decision

Bonni Westerback, 13 Davis Circle

J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous in finding that the expansion of the non-conforming  structure was not substantially more detrimental than the existing structure:

Related Discussion: The board agreed that the footprint of the structure was not changing, even though footage was being added by the addition of a second floor.

J.Fenuccio motioned, R. Sylvia seconded  and the vote was unanimous to grant a (28)-ft Front setback variance as requested for the front porch.  

Related Discussion: 

Due to the layout of the lot and the elevation of the Septic Design it was agreed that there was a topography hardship. It was felt that the front porch would not be detrimental as an existing garage and shed were being removed. Though there was opposition to the porch is was felt that with the removal of accessory structures the applicant was not over developing the property, but in fact making it better without increasing the footprint of the residence. 

7:50pm- Public Hearing

To consider the petition of Black Brook Realty Corporation for a Comprehensive Permit as required by MGL ch.40B. The property is located in the R-1 Zoning District.

A.Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

A.Keown noted that Board Member Richard Deschenes had removed himself from the Board during the hearing process due to a conflict of interest as he was a direct abutter.

Mark Anderson of Heritage Design represented Richard Burnes owner of Black Brook Realty and Developer of the project.

Mark Anderson explained that Leland Hill Estates was once a permitted age restricted project consisting of 60 Units which had failed. Ninety percent of the of roadways were complete with utilities. The applicant has entered into an agreement with the Board of Selectmen and the HCD 

for a LIP (Local Initiative Project). The project now has been converted to a proposal of (58) 3-bedroom Single Family Homes. It was noted that they had received commentary from various town departments and they would be looking at those in order to answer to those comments within the next few weeks.

It was noted that the infrastructure would remain and stay intact. It was noted that off site improvements to the Sewer System would have to take place on Hartness Road and they would be working with the Sewer Superintendent on those repair obligations set forth during the previous project. A meeting had been held with the Conservation Commission regarding replication areas and their short falls and it was planned to enhance those areas.

The existing Duplex would be removed as it did not fit within the new project. If was felt that the Fire Department had the most numerous  comments  and it was noted that they had addressed many of them during the initial project review stage. Some issues involved parcels in the back with turn around issues for emergency services. Due to the Fire Department concerns, the original plan had proposed (60) units which had now been decreased to (58) It was noted that they would continue to work with the Department regarding their concerns.

All present in favor or opposition:

Jennifer Hager, Town Planner stated that it was agreed that the infrastructure of the project was identical to the previously approved project, but noted that per her memo and after discussion with the Highway Superintendent it  would be prudent of the board to make some minor changes in that infrastructure. Ms. Hager noted that while having a LIP project which provided alternative housing that consisted of 25 % affordable housing units in the 180,000.00 range was not a bad thing, the project would generate double the traffic which seriously needed to be looked at. She also noted that a traffic study based on those numbers would probably be prudent. Ms. Hager did note that one item that was not accomplished on the last project was the screening at the end of the cul de sac for the two or three homes on Hartness Road. It was requested of the board to include as first action on site the screening for these homes that have direct visual access to the site. It was noted that a substantial five to six foot plus deciduous  evergreen screening hedge be used throughout that area.

Jessica White, 200 Hartness Rd, had concerns regarding excess traffic, wetlands, and runoff and questioned why the two acre minimum was being overlooked in this project.

Jen Hager explained state regulation regarding snob zoning, hydrology requirements, and what a MGL ch 40B project entailed.

Mark Anderson responded to Jessica White regarding runoff and made a firm commitment to the Board that an entirely new drainage analysis would be done for this project and it would have a second peer review done on it within the definitive stage of the project.

J. Hager reminded the board that they had the right to decide what level of review they intended to pursue during the Comprehensive permit process and noted that they could choose from one of the Town’s engineering consultants or one of the board’s choice.  J. Hager noted that the board could go into whatever detail the board felt necessary in order to protect the best interest of the town. 

Tim Kane, 100 Leland Hill Rd, questioned the comparison of a new drainage analysis with the                                                                                                                               old as the site had  been leveled. Mark Anderson stated that this project required 3 comparisons. 1. Original analysis (on file as they performed the original), 

2. Analysis of what was agreed upon with the town for the condominium project, and 

3. Analysis of how the new project compares to what was there currently as well as its original state.

Robert Nunnemacher, 24 Singletary Ave., noted that the original project was designed for approximately  half the amount of people than what would now occupy the site. He noted that the entrance to the site was at the worse possible place on Leland Hill Road as it was a zig zag corner on a hill. It was felt that as part of the approval there should be some improvement of that zig zag. It was also noted that though it was stated that there would be no changes to the infrastructure, there were now considerably larger cul de sacs  and additional homes in the area of the emergency access Rd. It was felt that the road was designed for a lesser populated development. R. Nunnemacher stated that utility easements were outside of the roadway. The town usually required a 50-ft roadway. with 26-ft of pavement in a subdivision. This project had 40-ft of right of way with 24-ft of pavement for most of it. In the area where the right of way crosses the wetland, the width is considerably less at 16-ft. The concern was for emergency use vehicles as well as property owner use. It was stated that eventually, it would be requested of the town to take over the roadways and in doing so inherit the problems that came along with it.

Mark Anderson responded that a site visit had been conducted with The Highway Superintendent and the Police Chief and agreement had been made to cut back brush and enhance the southerly portion of Leland Hill to open up sight distance. 

J. Fenuccio stated that a traffic study is needed in order to address the concerns.

Rapheal Diana, 116 Leland Hill Road, had concerns with the number of units proposed, the added  run-off from the project going down Leland Hill Road, as well as the traffic study. R. Diana was concerned as well regarding construction vehicles on Leland Hill Rd and asked the board to take that in consideration as well.

R. Nunnemacher noted that within the development any social gatherings brought in additional vehicles which could cause abundant street parking. This would  make the street more narrower for emergency vehicles.

Stem Brote, Leland Hill Road, Stated that wetlands had been filled in  near his boundary line and it was all gravel now. He questioned how they now can place houses there. It was noted that water now backs up onto his property even more.

Mrs. Hackett, 127 Leland Hill Road, questioned an emergency exit for the project.

Tim Kane stated that during the original  plan some homes on Leland Hill were told that they would be able to hook up to the public sewer system . After the pipes were laid, it “fell through the cracks” and Mr. Kane wanted to know if that would happen again.

J. Fenuccio questioned potential number of children and if any numbers had been received possibly by the school.

J. Hager noted as a point of order that projects can not be blocked due to impact on schools.

J. Fenuccio clarified his concern by noting that the concern was not to levy the project noting that the original project did not take children into consideration as far as traffic studies and safety issues. 

J. Hager agreed and added that a third bedroom or Single Family use does double vehicle trips per day.

Rapheal Diana noted that he was concerned with the narrowness of the bridges within the development and asked the board to consider the rural character of the town and questioned if the character of the project right for the Town of Sutton.

A.Keown  explained cluster zoning and that it was nothing new.

Jessica White had concerns regarding the drain on the schools.

Robert Perry, 180 Hartness Rd., informed the board that he had a “birds eye” view of the project as all the trees had been removed. He had damage to his property due to blasting which included sink holes, stone wall damage, and his pool no longer held water. He stated his property and his budget could not afford any more damage. He noted that currently everything was stable and asked that they leave it alone.  He planted 40 Arborvitae trees in hopes of growing tall enough so he wouldn’t have to look at the site, though he noted it wouldn’t happen in his life time. It was not understood why 75% of the homes could not have two acre lots and the remainder have the one third acre. 

Mrs. Hackett questioned additional blasting and it was answered that they did not know at this time.

Catherine Perry, 180 Hartness Road, stated that they were still dealing with damages from the previous project and had a hard time accepting future damage from this project on top of that.

Mark Anderson assured Mrs. Perry that they would be contacted prior to doing any work near their property and further asked the board that if the permit was granted that they make it a condition of the permit.

Rick Deschenes, 119 Leland Hill Road, asked Jen Hager if within the original approval was the culvert located at the lower entrance slated for replacement and was answered that there were repairs slated prior to first occupancy which never happened.

A.Keown noted that the board would need to decide on an engineer for the project.

J. Fenuccio questioned Jen Hager if there was a preference on engineers and she stated that Maguire Group did the original site engineering  which was beneficial. They were also the engineering firm that the Conservation Commission normally used. It was noted that the town does contract with both Maguire Group and Graves Engineering which helps with expediency of plan review.

Mark Anderson noted that they agree with the hiring of Maguire Group.

J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote 4-0 in favor of continuing the hearing to February 4, 2010 at 7:45pm.

Decision:

Jamie Margoupis, 208 Uxbridge Road

J.Fenuccio motioned, R.Deschenes seconded and the vote unanimous to grant the variance as requested.

Discussion: The board agreed that the existing  structure was pre-existing non-conforming and that the addition would be less non-conforming and no more detrimental  than what was presently there. 

Board Business:

Richard Valentino, Town of Millbury Chairman, Board of Appeals

Mr. Valentino addressed the Board and shared his knowledge regarding, 40B projects and provided Millbury’s new application form for review.

Leland Hill Estates: 

Peer Review Selection:

J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote 4-0, 1 abstaining to select Maguire Group for engineering plan reviews for the Leland Hill Estates project.

MHP Consultant Selection:

The board selected 3 candidates as potential MHP Consultants for the Leland Hill Estates Comprehensive Permit project:

1. Dean Harrison, HB Housing Consultants

2. Edith Netter, Edith M. Netter & Associates

3. John Thomas, Beals and Thomas

L. Dahlin  will contact candidates to schedule interviews.

9:35pm

R. Sylvia motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded, and the vote unanimous to adjourn

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

Secretary
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